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LONGFORD  COUNTY  COUNCIL

COMHAIRLE CHONTAE LONGFOIRT

Minutes of June Monthly Meeting of Longford County Council 

held in the Council Chamber, Aras an Chontae, Great Water Street, Longford on Wednesday, 20th June 2012 at 4.00 p.m.
PRESIDING:
Councillor Frank Kilbride, Mayor.
MEMBERS PRESENT:
Councillors –  Larry Bannon, Paddy Belton, 

Gearoid O Bradaigh, John Browne, Mick Cahill, 

Micheál Carrigy, Mark Casey, Paul Connell 

John Duffy, Sean O Fearghaile, Victor Kiernan, 

Padraig Loughrey, Martin Mulleady, Peggy Nolan, 

P.J Reilly, Mae Sexton, Barney Steele and Thomas Victory.

IN ATTENDANCE:             Mr. Tim Caffrey, County Manager.





Mr. Barry Lynch, Head of Finance.




Mr. Jack Kilgallen, Director of Services.




Mr. Ciaran Murphy, Acting Director of Services.

APOLOGY:


Councillor Donncha Mac Gleannáin and 





Luie McEntire,
MEETINGS 

ADMINISTRATOR:
Ms. Anne Lee.
VOTES OF SYMPATHY.

On the proposal of Councillor M. Mulleady seconded by Councillor P. Loughrey, it was unanimously agreed that a vote of sympathy be extended to the Sorohan family, Ballinamuck on the death of Philip Sorohan.

On the proposal of Mayor F. Kilbride seconded by Councillor P.J. Reilly, it was unanimously agreed that a vote of sympathy be extended to Paul Fay, Granard on the death of Colm Fay.
On the proposal of Councillor P. Belton seconded by Councillor S. Farrell, it was unanimously agreed that a vote of sympathy be extended to the McCormack family, Corina, Ballymahon and Coalisland, Co. Tyrone on the death to P.J. McCormack.

On the proposal of Councillor B. Steele seconded by Mayor F. Kilbride, it was unanimously agreed that a vote of sympathy be extended to the Tiernan family, Willow Crescent, Ballymahon on the death of Marie Tiernan.

ADOPTION OF MINUTES.

On the proposal of Councillor P.J. Reilly seconded by Councillor V. Kiernan, the Minutes of Monthly Meeting held on the 23rd May 2012 were confirmed and adopted.

MATTERS ARISING FROM MINUTES.
Health Issues.
The following issues were discussed, in detail, by the members  -

· Reduction in funding for St. Christophers Services.

· Midoc service in County Longford.

· Respite beds in St. Joseph’s Care Centre.

· Provision of beds in St. Mary’s Hospital, Mullingar.

· “Fair Deal” scheme.
On the proposal of Councillor P.J. Reilly seconded by Councillor P. Nolan, it was unanimously agreed that Mr. Joe Ruane - Area Manager HSE be invited to attend a meeting of the Council to address the above issues.
CORPORATE POLICY GROUP MINUTES.

The adopted Minutes of Corporate Policy Group Meetings held on 18th April 2012,  which had been circulated, were noted.

MANAGER’S ORDERS
The County Manager’s Orders, which had been circulated, were noted.
FINANCE & INFORMATION SERVICES, HOUSING & BUILDING.

Public Liability Claims.

It was noted that two public liability claims were received during May 2012.

Gleann Riada Housing Estate.

Mr. Lynch outlined the details of report which was circulated with the Agenda regarding the up-to-date position regarding Gleann Riada Housing Estate.

He stated that an application has been made by the Unfinished Housing Estates team to the Department of the Environment, Community and Local Government for funding under the public safety initiative.  Also, the Council has employed a specialist consultant to carry out a route cause analysis and risk assessment, which will help inform future actions in this area.
In response to queries raised by the members, the County Manager and Director of Services stated that the Council is conscious of its duty of care to the residents of Gleann Riada.  The Council has been in regular communication with the residents and also with the HSE regarding measures being taken to deal with the situation at Gleann Riada. 
Disposal of Freehold Interest of No. 21, The Demesne, Longford.

On the proposal of Mayor F. Kilbride seconded by Councillor V. Kiernan, it was unanimously agreed to dispose of Freehold Interest of No. 21, The Demesne, Longford to Liam & Nora Keane in accordance with the terms of Section 183 of the Local Government Act 2011 issued on the 29th  May 2012.

Social Housing.

Councillor P. Connell asked that the Council write to Ms. Jan O’Sullivan, T.D., 

Minister of State at the Department of Environment, Community and Local Government with special responsibility for Housing and Planning, requesting an increase in the eligibility income bands for social housing support.
NPPR Charge.

Councillor J. Duffy was informed that there is no provision in legislation to waive the charge for Non Principal Private Residential Charge.  

Any queries regarding this issue can be dealt with by the staff in the NPPR section in the Council.

Correspondence
Letter dated 16th May 2012 received from the Office of the Minister for Transport and Tourism regarding the centralising of driver licensing functions was noted.
Mr. Lynch informed the meeting that the motor tax office will be open between 9.30 a.m. and 3.30 p.m. with effect from 2nd July 2012.

 

This change is necessary due to an increased back office workload arising out of the introduction of the new credit card sized driving licence and also reductions in staff numbers. 

 

The arrangements will be reviewed in September 2013 when the transfer of the driving licence function to the Road Safety Authority is due to be substantially complete.

 

In tandem with the new opening arrangements, Longford County Council will be promoting the use of motor tax online through the library service.  A terminal is also available at Camlin Court for use outside of the opening hours listed above.

 

A drop box is also available in Camlin Court where documents can be left for processing after 3.30pm.

Letter dated 31st May 2012 received from the Office of the Minister for Environment, Community and Local Government regarding a proposed tiered system of rates was noted. The members welcomed the review of the valuation process and the drafting of a Valuation Bill to amend the Valuation Act.
ECONOMIC AND COMMUNITY DEVELOPMENT, CORPORATE,

CULTURAL & RECREATIONAL SERVICES, HUMAN RESOURCES, 

PLANNING & BUILDING CONTROL.

Planning Applications

The list of Planning Applications which had been received since the May meeting of the Council was submitted and noted.
Minutes of Economic Development, Urban and Rural Renewal Cultural and Recreational Policy Strategic Policy Committee Meeting held on the 
27th March 2012.
The Minutes of Economic Development, Urban and Rural Renewal Cultural and Recreational Policy Strategic Policy Committee Meeting held on the 27th March 2012, which had been circulated were noted.

“The Gathering Ireland 2013”  -  Sub-Committee.
The following members were nominated to the Sub-Committee to organise “The Gathering Ireland 2013” –

Mayor Sean Farrell, Mayor Peggy Nolan and Mayor John Maguire.

Councillors  -  Martin Mulleady, Barney Steele, Paul Connell, Victor Kiernan and 

                        Frank Kilbride.

Correspondence.

Email dated 11th June 2012 received from the Department of Children and Youth Affairs 

regarding the launch of a public consultation on improving the lives of children and 

young people was noted.
Custume Barracks, Athlone.

Mayor F. Kilbride proposed and Councillor P. Nolan seconded that the Council write to the Minister for Defence regarding the proposed reduction in the numbers serving in Custume Barracks, Athlone. 
Connolly Barracks, Longford.

Mr. C. Murphy, Acting Director of Services, stated that an advertisement was placed in the Longford Leader inviting submissions from Individuals, Community Groups and Associations regarding the future use and development of the site and buildings.
 A report will be prepared for the September meeting of the Council.
INFRASTRUCTURAL, ENVIRONMENTAL & EMERGENCY SERVICES.

Minutes of Transportation, Road Development & Maintenance and Road Safety Policies Strategic Policy Committee meeting.
The Minutes of Transportation, Road Development & Maintenance and Road Safety Policies Strategic Policy Committee meeting held on 14th December 2011, which had been circulated, were noted. 
Minutes of Area Meetings of Longford County Council.

The Minutes of  the following Area Meetings, which had been circulated, were noted -
· Ballymahon Local Electoral Area Committee Meeting held on the 13th February 2012.

· Longford Local Electoral Area Committee Meeting held on the 13th February 2012.

· Granard/Drumlish Local Electoral Area Committee Meeting held on the 14th February 2012.

Recommendations from Granard/Drumlish Local Electoral Area Committee 

The following recommendations of the Granard/Drumlish Local Electoral Area

Committee were supported by the members -
“That Longford County Council requests the Minister for Environment, Community and

Local Government to review the embargo on employment in the public sector and to
allow Longford County Council to recruit outdoor staff where shortages arise and 

to employ outdoor staff on a seasonal basis as required.
“That Longford County Council liaise with local community groups to access funds from

Longford Community Resources Ltd. under the Village Renewal and Conservation 
Measures of the Rural Development Programme, e.g. provision of footpaths and 

undergrounding of overhead wires.
“That Longford County Council requests the Minister for Transport, Tourism and Sport 
that funding be provided for road safety measures at locations where the Council

considers these to be necessary to avoid serious accidents. The present funding system

prioritises funding for safety measures at locations after a serious accident has taken 
place. 
Councillor M. Sexton requested that the above recommendation be amended as follows  -

“That Longford County Council requests the Minister for Transport, Tourism and Sport 
that funding be provided for road safety measures at locations where the Council

Members consider these to be necessary to avoid serious accidents. 

The present funding system prioritises funding for safety measures at locations after a
serious accident has taken place. 
Recommendation from Longford Electoral Area Committee.
The following recommendation of the Longford Local Electoral Area Committee was

supported by the members.  It was agreed that this item be placed on the Agenda

for the July Meeting of the Council.  - 
“That a joint in-committee meeting of  Longford County Council and Town Councils be
 held to explore the development of a Public Relations Forum, in conjunction with other

appropriate bodies, to explore, examine and address the causes of the ongoing negative 
image and profile attaching to Longford that is so undeserved and unfair to the vast 
majority of our decent citizens, and to promote and highlight all the positive, constructive 
and excellent endeavours throughout our communities that add so much to the quality of 
life of our citizens in these difficult times.
Taking in Charge of Housing Estates –

On the proposal of Councillor Micheal Carrigy seconded by Councillor Peggy Nolan, it was unanimously agreed that Longford County Council take in charge the following housing estates  -

· Mahon Avenue, Newtownforbes, Co Longford,  

· Carragh, Granard, Co Longford,

· Cnoc na Greine, Granard, Co Longford 
Implementation of Temporary Weight Restrictions.

On the proposal of Councillor Mae Sexton seconded by Councillor Peggy Nolan, it was unanimously agreed that Temporary Weight Restrictions be placed on the following roads  -

· Aughnacliffe Bridge, Aughnacliffe, Co Longford – LP 1044 
· Derrycolumb Bridge, Ballymahon, Co Longford – LP 1139 
Quality of Water in the Kenagh Area.
In response to a query from Councillor P. Belton regarding the quality of the water supply in the Kenagh area, Mr. J. Kilgallen, Director of Services, stated that no excessive chemicals are being added to the water supply in Kenagh.  He agreed to investigate complaints regarding the taste and discolouration of drinking water in the Kenagh area.

Corracorkey  Bridge.
In response to a query from Councillor L. Bannon regarding refurbishment works at Corracorkey Bridge, Mr. Kilgallen informed the meeting that there is no emergency funding available for this work.

GENERAL ITEMS.

Correspondence  - circulated with Agenda 
Letter dated 23rd May 2012 received from the office of Minister Kathleen Lynch, T.D., Department of Health regarding funding for St. Christopher’s Services Ltd. was noted.
CONFERENCES.

Report from Corporate Policy Group was noted.

This concluded the business of the meeting.
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Signed: _______________

             Anne Lee,

             Meetings Administrator.

Confirmed and adopted at Monthly Meeting of Longford County Council held on the 18th July 2012.
Signed: _______________

             Mayor.
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